Kanosh Town Corporation held the regular council meeting on Wednesday, April 10, 2024, in the town office at 7:00 p.m.  

Members present:
Mayor Scott McDonald, Council members:  Neil Shumway, Josh Whitaker, David Whitaker, Dan Degraffenried, Kanosh Town Clerk Cindy Turner, and Kanosh Town Treasurer DeniAnn Whitaker.
 
Others:    Heidi McDonald, CERT Captain Geri Minton, Town Employee Lorin Shumway, Suzie Perkins, Star Cummings, Bryant Cummings, Tim York, Fred Rhodes,   Stan Koyle, John Adams, Johnathan Barney, Jim Kooy, Ben Coray, Stan Koyle, Tim York,  Suzie Perkins, Hayden George, Matt Whitaker and Carol Hardy.
Before the regular Kanosh Town Council meeting, a Public Hearing was held to gather public comments and discuss Ordinance 09132023 An Ordinance Establishing Kanosh Town Minimum Lot Sizes and Building Set-Backs
 Councilmember David Whitaker led everyone in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried offered the opening ceremonies through an invocation.  
Minutes of the March 2024, meeting were read and approved as amended through a motion by Councilmember Josh Whitaker, Councilmember David Whitaker provided a second to the motion, and all Council members in attendance voted in favor as noted below:
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	Dan DeGraffenried	Aye
	Neil Shumway		Aye
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Josh Whitaker		Aye

Warrants for April 2024 were read, discussed, and approved to be paid through a motion by Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried, Council member David Whitaker seconded the motion, and all Council members voted in favor as noted below: 
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	Dan DeGraffenried	Aye
	Neil Shumway		Aye
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Josh Whitaker		Aye

CERT: 
*Kanosh CERT Captain Geri Minton reported that CERT had their mini-conference. There were roughly 25 participants.  Through her attendance, Mrs. Minton acquired the required paperwork for FEMA in case of a disaster.
*April 18 is Utah 2024 statewide Utah ShakeOut is on April 18, 2024, when Utahns will participate in earthquake drills at work, school, or home, practicing earthquake safety and other aspects of their emergency plans. While we encourage you to participate with everyone, you can register your ShakeOut drill for any day of the year, and drill at a time of your choice. You can also include people in multiple locations through video conferencing.
After you register your ShakeOut participation, go to beready.utah.gov to learn how to prepare for earthquakes and other disasters.

Fire Dept.:
*Kanosh Fire Chief Lorin Shumway provided a report on the fire department stating there have not been too many callouts this month.  Our department has taken care of the burn pit, there are still a couple of old stumps smoldering but it is primarily finished.    

*Efforts have been underway for a while now to either repair or replace our oldest military fire truck. John Pratt has found one we may be able to use. 

*They are also working to replace the tires on the other fire truck as well.  Chief Shumway is trying to schedule with Jeremy Davis to replace the fan belt, so it can be driven to get the tires replaced.

*The weather, specifically the amount of precipitation we get from now through next month will be critical for the upcoming fire season.

*The sheriff is going to be more involved in the “red flag days” when we have high winds and extreme fire danger. The Sheriff also wants to make sure that everyone knows that if you are going to burn, contact the Millard County S.O. to let them know.  Townspeople are encouraged, as a courtesy, to let Chief Shumway be made aware of any intention to burn as well.

*Chief Shumway also informed all in attendance that the Millard County Fire Warden, Landon Rowley is very ill, currently in intensive care up north due to some kind of infection, he has helped our Kanosh Town fire Department in various ways, everyone who would like to, was encouraged to offer a prayer for him.  

Planning and Zoning:
Planning and Zoning spokesman Tim York presented 2 permits for council member approval: 
#1 David Adams requested water to the flag lot property he recently purchased.
#2 Brandon Bartholomew building permit for a home on 245 South 250 East
Councilmember Josh Whitaker motioned to approve the permits as presented, Councilmember Neil Shumway seconded the motion, and all Council members voted in favor as noted below: 
Mayor Scott McDonald	Aye
Council members:
	Dan DeGraffenried	Aye
	Neil Shumway		Aye
	David Whitaker	Aye
	Josh Whitaker		Aye

Mrs. Geri Minton stated that currently, some small towns are making ordinances addressing Airbnb facilities.  Sample ordinances were presented to council members for review.  (copies of the sample ordinances can be found on the Public Notice Web site) Council members will review the documents and advise our Planning Commission if they would like to proceed in putting together an ordinance for Kanosh Town.
Follow-up on the Public Hearing:
Mayor Scott McDonald commented that Kanosh Town has had the public hearing on Ordinance 041024 addressing minimum lot sizes and setbacks.  Due to public input from the hearing, there were changes made to the document including adding a line requiring a flag lot to have 30’ of street frontage and grammatical improvements.  Mayor McDonald opened the floor for a Motion to approve ordinance 041024 An Ordinance Establishing Kanosh Town Minimum Lot Sizes and Building Set-Backs.   Council members declined to make a motion at this time, therefore motion died.  Council member Dan DeGraffenried suggested postponing the approval of the document until the ordinance is clear and concise.  Approval of Ordinance 041024 addressing minimum lot sizes and setbacks has been tabled for the time being.
Spring cleanup:  
As established in the following resolution, Council members were in favor of proceeding with a Town clean-up.  The town employees pick up the limbs and relocate them to a burn site located on town property.  Townspeople will be instructed to put their limbs on the roadside in one pile for pickup between April 15 and May 15 as outlined below. 
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Kanosh Town Treasurer Deniann Whitaker made the following flyer which will be posted throughout town, on social media, our website, and the Public Notice website:
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Spraying weeds on the roadside
*Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried has been in contact with Mr. Matt Haupt of Fillmore City, asking him how Fillmore City addresses the weeds on their roadsides.  Mr. Haupt commented that they tried for several years to spray weed killer on the roadsides to no avail. What Fillmore City is doing now and what is working is trying to establish the grasses, choking out the Goat heads!  Councilmember DeGraffenried would like to try this approach planting a perennial dryland grass mix maybe some kind of roadcrest/ crested wheat or forage kochia something that is drought tolerant, he figured we would need to plant about 4 acres with a seeding rate of about 18 pounds per acre. 

*Councilmember DeGraffenried is looking into getting bids for chip sealing for the west side of town and the cemetery.

Corn Creek Irrigation Company:  
CCI Board member Hayden George addressed the council members concerning the below option proposal mentioned in last month’s meeting.  

*Option 1
Corn Creek Irrigation Company and Kanosh Town Maintenance Proposal Option #1 Both entities will contribute $10,000.00 yearly for the maintenance of all upstream assets that protect the town from flooding including flood channels, (cement and dirt) and the debris basin. The funds will go into an account and be managed by the Irrigation Company. The work to be done yearly will include but is not limited to tree and willow removal, cleaning of ditches with equipment, hand crews, spraying (to kill willows) of ditch banks and debris basin, and any cement work necessary to retain the integrity of the system. We have discussed at length the best way to proceed in a scheduled manner to mitigate the chance of flooding. CCIC feels this is the best option to facilitate this. An annual accounting will be presented to the town at the end of each year to show what we have spent on said maintenance. 

*Option #2 
Both Entities are on a cost-share basis of 50/50 for all things done in protection of town IE upstream and around town on flood channels. 80/20 of all required maintenance in the debris basin. 80% would be the towns cost and 20% to the irrigation company. The debris basin is owned by the town. In the agreement of 1985, the irrigation company is only responsible for maintenance on the dam structure that pertains to irrigation purposes. And the burden of upkeep has fallen solely on the Irrigation Company in the past. The debris basin and dam structure are disproportionately there to protect the residents and town of Kanosh from flooding. The Irrigation company receives benefits from the structure to divide water and to settle out debris, debris that could plug waterways and induce flooding. The maintenance and work would be contracted and bid out by Corn Creek Irrigation Company. All bills would be split based on above percentages and sent to the Town.

CCI Board member Hayden George spoke on behalf of the Irrigation Company stating that CCI prefers 
option 1 with $20,000 they feel they could be able to stay on top of the maintenance of the ditches.  In the past, the irrigation company has taken care of the maintenance themselves. Mr. George also stated there has not been maintenance on several of the ditches for 20 – 30 years.  The irrigation board would like to keep the ditches maintained but it is an ongoing expense.

Councilmember Josh Whitaker stated that the town is working on a counter-proposal, however it is not quite ready.  Kanosh Town cannot commit to any funding for maintenance until next year's budget.   A couple of the Council members will attend a CCI shareholder meeting to work a few things out.  
*Mr. George questioned if the council members had the opportunity to go through the Standard Operating Procedure also presented in last month's meeting.  Council members unanimously stated that they had not yet gotten through it.

Park/Cemetery Bid:
We have received a total of two bids for the cemetery/park maintenance:
Fernando Gutierrez 
Willam Morgan Whitaker aka Matt Whitaker
Council members will review the bids and let the bidders know who has been awarded the contract.

Review Electrical Rates and Reset Surcharge Rates based on review:
Following a review of our electrical rates, Councilmember Shumway recommends no change in the current surcharge rate this month.

Kanosh Town ECWAG Well Project:  
Mr. Ben Coray, project manager for our well project addressed the Councilmembers providing an update on the project.  

The well project as originally proposed was very very lean on budget and it was proposed back in 2020 when conditions were significantly different than they are today. The total funding amount at that point was 1.2 or 1.3 million and that was going to barely get us by with very little contingency. As we started the project we found that the town had no water right what so ever, it was tied up with the irrigation company's previous work on that water right wasn't finished so the state wouldn't even recognize it, we tried for a change application and they told us “no. you have to get this fixed".  That process took over a year to get the water rights issues resolved.    I wish we could have gotten the full value of that right but even at the half value it’s a win, the Town now has a bonified water right in its name.  Unfortunately, during that period we all saw what happened with inflation it skyrocketed.  We’ve never seen anything like this before in the construction industry, the price index went up 30%, that is where we are at, it went up there and has not come back down, unfortunately, that appears to be the new normal.  We are fighting conditions we have no control over.  

We have signed the change order stating Substantial water production was encountered before the well reached the planned depth of 701 ft. The Sunrise Geologist recommended installing the well to a depth of 670 ft and reducing the amount of well screen previously assumed in the bid. Accordingly, the original bid quantities were adjusted to this new depth and casing/screen configuration. Additional filter pack material was required to backfill between the casing and borehole wall, indicating the drilled hole was slightly larger in diameter than planned which is not uncommon in well drilling. The instrument tube needs to be modified to fit the current conditions encountered during drilling. The tube will be added during the installation of the pump column during the second phase of the project. The instrument screen and a portion of the tube was delivered to the client for future use. Based on the quality of the water-bearing bedrock strata, the Sunrise Geologist indicated that the gravel refill tube could be removed from the scope. During the drilling process, the contractor encountered a complex subsurface formation consisting of loose boulders overlying highly fractured bedrock. The originally-bid drilling process using a mud rotary method successfully stabilized the loose boulders. Once the drilling operation reached the highly fractured bedrock, the drilling mud drained through the fractures causing the loose boulders above to become unstable and cave into the hole, preventing further progress. The contractor attempted several methods to temporarily seal the fractures which proved unsuccessful. These attempts were both costly for the contractor and caused delays to the project schedule. The best available alternative was to advance the drilled hole using air rotary methods. To successfully clear the boulders and keep the drilled hole open, a very high-capacity air compressor was needed. This specialty equipment had to be rented from Colorado and mobilized to the job site. The rental cost of the compressor equipment was estimated to exceed $60,000. This matter was brought to the attention of the Kanosh Town Council during a public meeting soon after the drilling difficulty was encountered. The council voted in favor of approving a $30,000 change order to assist the contractor with a portion of the mobilization costs for the air compressor equipment. This decision was based on several factors, including getting the equipment on site as soon as possible to avoid further delays in the project schedule which could result in additional inflationary cost increases in the subsequent phases of the project. Also, since the second phase of the project will likely be funded primarily with loan funds, it is in the public's best interest to complete the well drilling as soon as possible and avoid schedule delays and future cost increases which would be borne by the public.

The Team has been working with the electrical design team, we are looking at about a 30-horsepower pump for this well pumping About 300 gallons per minute in that neighborhood 350 but with that combination, it is very possible to operate off of a single-phase line.  We don’t use roto phase, which is old technology that some farmers still use, what we would use is VFD (variable frequency drive) that runs the well, with VFD you can convert single-phase power into 3-phase power effectively.  Our electrical engineers have done it in other parts of the state where a single phase was a long way away.  There is a limit to what you can do, if you are putting a 200 hp well then probably not but that is not our case.  With the 30-hp pump, it is doable.  We have entered into a conversation with Dixie Power to ask them for their approval, we would need their approval to put that kind of load on their single phase.  We contacted them yesterday; their modeling software person is out of town this week but should return next week to run that model for us and give us an answer.    Mr. Coray stated from an internal perspective it is a wise path to go down rather than spending the $350,000.00 on 3phase power that would only be used for the well.  If there were other possible beneficiaries on that line it might make sense to run it up there, but we have to remember that we're paying $350,000 to run power to one building that will only run one or two months out of the year.  We need to hope and pray Dixie works their model out for us and lets us do it, where it is a long dead-end line that is the issue.  On a VFD will would not run the pump at 100% usually only at 90%.

The design for the building has begun, they are looking to combine the spring and the well in the building, effectively making the old building obsolete taking the old building out of service, and running everything through one building.  Looking at some options for using the chlorination without using power, without using pumps.  We have pressure in the spring line we can take advantage of, potentially do it without pumping, or the fallback is a small booster pump and doing the pumping that way. There may be a way to effectively chlorinate the spring without electricity, which is a nice safety feature.  
The current estimated cost of a concrete building is 180,000 foundation and floor slab, roof, and all concrete.  No shingles to repair no roofing to worry about, this is a flat structure with a slight pitch.  We can look at the cost of a metal building, which would be less resilient.  Rural Development originally said the building had to be bid out by June 20th then when we were together for our final walk-through on the well I questioned them on it and they said oh no it's just getting the funding committed by the 20th, I said great that give us some breathing room, and then they came to our office last week for another meeting and made a comment that they were wrong in stating the funding committed by the 20th it is bid out by the 20th, so we are under the gun to get moving!  We are trying to avoid the Build America, Buy America (BABA) Waivers.  The sooner we can get done the more money we can save.
24th of July:
The 24th committee met for the first time tonight, just before the public hearing.
General assignments and plans were made.  Going forward.  The next meeting will be in May.

Departmental reports:
Water:   nothing to report at this time
Roads:  nothing further to report at this time
General Government:  There is a dog at the town shop in need of adoption. This sweet guy was found in Kanosh UT and after a week of searching his owners have not been found. He is fixed, plays fetch, knows some basic commands, is leash trained, and does NOT bark! Someone put a lot of time into training him.   He has reached a point where he can be adopted by a new family.
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Cemetery and Park:  The damaged fence at the cemetery has now been repaired to the best of our ability.  It still has a little bit of a kink to it but far better than it was!
Electric:  nothing to report at this time

Utility Delinquency Review:
Council members reviewed the monthly delinquency list. It was determined, again, to handle those accounts in arrears according to established Town policy. 

Public Comment:  
*Hayden George: concerning the Well project to use other alternatives like a shipping container and a roto phase, I think there is a way to do this project with less rather than get into debt.  I would recommend that you pursue alternatives and avoid any kind of financial bind. 

*Stan Koyle:  I am having a hard time reading what the Council wants to do about the set-back ordinance.   The obvious thing you can do is you can kick it back to planning and zoning and say help resolve these issues and come back next month, but on the other hand, I see that is fruitless if you don’t want to do anything because I get the feeling you don't care about it?    Mayor McDonald stated we are reluctant to do something because we don’t want to do something rash.  My view was that you were willing to vote on it tonight but then I brought up 3 subjects and then it was like, we don’t care about this.  You brought stuff up and made some valid points and it calls things into question again. Do you want help from Planning and Zoning we don’t want to go back to Planning and Zoning and then back here and be in the same mode that we appear to be in now. Councilmember Shumway stated that we are hesitant to tell people what they can do on their property. Most of us do not have an interest in telling people what they can and cannot do.  We also feel pressure to make it clear and have information for people to have particularly when they decide to apply for a building permit, so we have to have something but there is a dispute in having something and telling people what they can do.  Yes, there is hesitancy.  I am willing to continue to look at it and discuss it with other members of the council.  Do you want to repeal the resolution?  It appears the resolution does have an effect, there are some good guidelines in there we can share that and use as a reference.  I realize it is not enforceable but it has influenced people to do things. The resolution does have merit. So do we have no guidelines, I am looking for guidance. What I am hearing is that Planning and Zoning doesn’t need to look at it, you are going to kick it down the road as far as you need to.  That kinda is my observation.  As this was discussed tonight that unsettled feeling took over resulting in a general feeling that yes it needs to be set off for a little while.  It is not that good work wasn’t done or good effort wasn't expended it is just that it wasn't the right time or exactly what needed to be passed.  The more it was discussed the more questions were raised that were not answered, how do you vote on something that is up in question?  If you are going to vote on something it should be pretty much cut and dried.  I see that, how are we going to move forward?  Or do we move forward?  We moved forward a little tonight by adding a few things and making it a little clearer and so that process will continue.  Right now we will put it on the council to refine this until we get something that we want Planning and Zoning to review and have input on we will go to that.  Okay, thank you for your help.

*Jim Kooy:  two quick thoughts (passing on comments he hears at the station)  #1  On the park and cemetery,  the park has looked great but do we need to have it look that good and spend that kind of money when we could use the money somewhere else?
#2 Cats, there are a lot of cats running around, so the question is did we ever have a coupon of some sort where people could take that and get the cats taken care of?  I talked to Dr. Anderson from Delta and he wondered if the town would be willing to help and contribute a little bit.   We left it at that and I told him I would talk to you guys first if we have ever offered anything before to try to get the cat population under control a little bit.  Just let me know about that. 
	
*Carol Hardy:  I have a question on the zoning, as much as I have been here, I am not quite sure why do we have set back, etc?  is it just for the fire department or what?  The mayor responded by stating it can certainly help with those things, there are a lot of different ways of looking at the and safety emergency vehicles is one part of that, the ability for people to park on their property encouraging them not to park in the street is another, at one point you cross over into HOA ideas someone having a master plan and deciding what everybody should do what color to paint their house etc. that is where it goes in the end, but sit starts off trying to have a basic outline that keeps things orderly and functional. So if I moved into my house and it is where it is, I shouldn’t have to worry about anything?  It is what is being built now, correct?    yes

Councilmember Dan DeGraffenried motioned to move into closed session at 10:15 p.m. to discuss legal matters and personnel issues Councilmember Neil Shumway provided a second to the motion, Council members voted in favor as noted below through a roll call vote:
Mayor Scott McDonald: Aye
Council members
           David Whitaker: Aye
Josh Whitaker: Aye
           Neil Shumway: Aye
           Dan DeGraffenried: Aye

Council resumed the regular Council meeting at 10:45 p.m.
 
Action on closed session:
No action is to be taken at this time from the close session



There being no further business to come before the board, the meeting adjourned.
 
 
  
Scott McDonald 				Cindy Turner,
Kanosh Town Mayor				 Kanosh Town Clerk
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Resolution to Establish an Annual Kanosh Town Clean up:

Resolution No: 06092010B
Whereas, Kanosh Town desires to encourage its residents to keej
their lots attractive; and,

Whereas, some residents to not have the equipment to haul tree limbs,
etc., to the burn pile; now, therefore, be it

Resolved, That Kanosh Town establishes the dates of April 15 —May
15, inclusive, as an annual clean up period; and, be it further

Resolved That any combustible material such as tree limbs and
bushes that the resident piles at the side of the street during that time
period will be hauled oft by the Town; and, be it further

Resolved, That at no other time will the Town remove these materials,
except as determined by the Town, such as in the event of a wid
spread destructive storm, etc; and, be it further

Resolved, That no other combustible materials, such as lumber of
household garbage, or any non-combustible materials will be removed
by the Town and, be it further

Resolved, That if any materials are placed by the roadside at any|other
time, it will be the responsibility of the property owner to have it|
removed.
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KANOSH TOWN

Spring Clean Up

APRIL 15" — MAY 15t

ANY COMBUSTIBLE MATERIAL, SUCH AS TREE
LIMBS AND BUSHES, THAT RESIDENTS PILE AT
THE SIDE OF THE STREET BETWEEN THESE
DATES WILL BE HAULED OFF BY THE TOWN.

PLEASE PILE ALL MATERIAL INTO ONE PILE,
NOT MULTIPLE




